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A few years ago, a meme appeared showing a neighborhood map with a drawing of a 
steepled church building labeled, “This is not a church.” Nearby were drawings of streets, 
shops, hospitals, and houses – each one with the caption, “This is the church.” 

If we didn’t already know, the years since the 79th General Convention have certainly 
surprised us with that insight. When a pandemic causes the cessation of public worship and 
a severe limitation of traditional sacramental and public ministries of the church, existential 
questions become as common as musings on the weather.   

What is the church when familiar milestones and measures become meaningless? What is 
the church when people are sick and dying around the world, and social divisions impede 
healing and comforting the sick and dying? What is the church when racial injustice is 
exposed at every level and in every structure of society? What is the church when truth 
becomes as fluid as Pilate’s fateful pondering? 

We will continue to answer these questions, but the global crisis caused by the emergence 
of Covid-19 concentrated our minds. 

I will leave historians to evaluate how faithfully The Episcopal Church lived, witnessed, and 
served during the pandemic, but it does seem clear that we quickly adjusted to emerging 
realities. We found ways to feed the hungry – physically and metaphorically – and learned 
that a mask could reveal our care rather than conceal it. We may have baptized technology 
some years ago, but the pandemic confirmed it as worship, education, and ministry  found 
unexpected pathways on the internet. We kept hope alive in a thousand and one ways, as 
we encountered and accompanied the Living Christ along trails we were  discovering. 

We also adapted to ensure the quotidian tasks of the General Convention continued: work, 
research, mission, study, and action mandated for our interim bodies were creatively 
accomplished. The findings and recommendations of that ministry will be found in the 



virtual pages of this Blue Book. I give thanks for every faithful Episcopalian who began the 
triennium with a roadmap to accomplishing our goals, and are finishing the quadrennium 
with the facility of experienced cartographers.   

As you read of their work, I hope you will join me in thanking them for their creativity and 
achievement. To paraphrase the words of Miranda, “How much good is here; how beautiful 
humankind can be. O brave new world that has such people in it!” 

The Rev. Canon Michael Barlowe, D.D. 
Secretary of the General Convention and Executive Officer 
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